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M I N U T E S

Metropolitan Redevelopment Agency

Board of Commissioners – March 21, 2013
	Commissioners Present 
	Chairman Carletta Thompson, M.D.

	
	Linda Barbeau

	
	Sara Kaynor

	
	Derald Polston

	
	

	Commissioners Absent
	None

	
	

	Staff Present
	Fran Fillerup

Mary Holton
Cynthia Lopez

	
	Dee Dee Moore

	
	

	Others Present
	Julie Baird

Judy Castleberry

Dr. Pat Messerli

Dr. Pat Nelson

Dr. Nancy Shepard
Nica Westerling

	
	


1.
CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 4:04 p.m. by Chairman Thompson and there being a quorum, the following proceedings were duly had and taken.

2. APPROVAL OF THE FEBRUARY 28, 2013 MEETING MINUTES

Commissioner Kaynor asked that a change be made from “She” to “Director Holton” at the beginning of the last sentence of the last paragraph on page 5 of the February 28, 2013 Minutes.  Commissioner Polston made a motion to approve the minutes as requested by Commissioner Kaynor.  Commissioner Kaynor seconded the motion and it was passed unanimously by a 4-0 vote.

3.
DISCUSSION OF THE NELSON GROUP’S DEVELOPER INCENTIVE PROPOSAL
Director Holton introduced Doctors Messerli and Nelson who were in attendance to provide any additional information.  
Dr. Messerli stated that previously the Nelson Group had presented a proposal for the Nelson Avenue extension and were looking at a 50/50 split.  He added that those numbers showed that the city could recoup the upfront cost in one year from the construction GRT proceeds to the City, where the Nelson Group would need to come up with all the funding out of pocket.  He stated that the new proposal is a 60/40 split and added that it is difficult to proceed with the development without the completion of the road to access the northern properties.  He added that the city is okay with the second phase of the apartments beginning in April or as soon as funding closes.  Dr. Messerli informed the Commission that the Nelson Group has been contacted by a medical use group and/or a possible urgent care facility.  He also stated that a restaurant acquisition group has contacted them to build in Farmington; however, everyone that has contacted them wants to see the infrastructure first.
In closing, Dr. Messerli reminded the Commission that the Nelson Group feels that this project fits in with the MRA Plan as good as any plan and is pretty much what the MRA Commission had in mind.  The Nelson Group would appreciate any help with this project.

Commissioner Kaynor stated that previously the group had indicated that the commercial property would be the first priority, but now the developer plans to build apartments.  She stated that because the City is allowing the apartments without the extension of Nelson Avenue, at this time, she questions how serious the developer is about the commercial development.  Dr. Messerli stated that the tract should be built out within a couple of years.  He added that Phase 2 of the apartments has always been in the plan, but was put on hold because of the timing of the road extension.  He stated that when PMS received their grant that it changed the dynamics of this area.  Dr. Messerli shared that building Phase 2 of the apartments won’t affect the building of the commercial development, as the commercial development is dependant upon the extension of Nelson Avenue.  The commercial site is the most valuable to part of the project, but it is also the furthest away from the utilities.  Right now the project is working from the south where utilities are currently located, to the north and will be extending those utilities as needed.  
Commissioner Polston asked about the partnership, because the MRA Commission does like the project, but asked if there was a way is which the funds could be returned to the MRA fund directly.  He added that if those funds could be brought back to the MRA, then that’s where the MRA Commission would be in approval.  Director Holton stated that initially the $500,000 funding for the MRA fund was planned to be an annual appropriation, but it has been funded only the one time thus far.  Already $100,000 from the MRA Fund has been earmarked for two projects and there would be just enough for the Nelson Avenue project. 

Commissioner Polston asked if it would be amiable to recommend to the City Manager that the GRT be returned to the MRA fund to replace any outlay.  Director Holton stated that a formula incentive package could possibly be worked up to offset the cost by using the GRT rather than the MRA Funds.
Dr. Nelson added that many different cities have joint ventures with developers because they have larger credit lines with the banks.  He felt that a joint venture would be a good idea.

Dr. Messerli reminded the Commission that a project of this size requires a large amount of cash and that the Nelson Group needs to use credit.  He believes that a commercial retail center at this end of town should generate good GRT because of all the traffic heading into town.  Director Holton reminded everyone that the City Council would have the final approval for funding.

Commissioner Polston asked Director Holton to move forward and recommended that she talk with the City Manager in order to try and work out some type of funds to help them with this project.  Commissioner Barbeau added that she also wants this project to succeed.  Dr. Messerli concluded that the plan is to have a community, a mixture of retail and residential, where people could walk to work.  He believes that this property is one of the few places you could incorporate all of those items in one area.  In closing, he stated that the housing needs are apparent because their apartments are full and they currently have a waiting list.  He thanked the Commission for their support.
4. DISCUSSION OF THE SAN JUAN COLLEGE ENTERPRISE CENTER PROPOSAL FOR A RETAIL INCUBATOR AT 119 W. MAIN STREET.
Director Holton stated for the record and as a disclaimer that she currently serves on the San Juan College Enterprise Center’s Advisory Council.  Judy Castleberry was introduced and passed out supplementary material as handouts.  She provided background information and two other examples of retail incubators.  She stated that the City of Farmington and the San Juan College have a long history of working together.  Currently there are only five (5) incubators in the state.  Commissioner Kaynor asked if a retail incubator need to be certified.  Ms. Castleberry stated yes, the State provides certification and that the incubator must meet their criteria.  

The incubator at the College facilitates an environment that allows businesses to succeed.  The applicants must create a business plan and other criteria to be accepted into this program.  For the retail incubator, they would be expected to participate in the downtown events and are rewarded points to be able to stay in the program.  The obvious conclusion is for these small businesses to graduate and move their business into the downtown area.  The plan is for the retail incubator business to operate 6 days a week between the hours of 11am-6pm.  
Ms Castleberry mentioned that they felt is would be appropriate to have an anchor tenant, something like a coffee shop, that would stay longer then the other clients.  The anchor shop would provide a reason for the public to visit the building and then to browse around to the other retail spaces.  

The initial renovation for this building for the retail incubator is estimated at $50,000.  This includes repairs to the roof and the ceiling and bringing the restroom up to ADA requirements.  Ongoing, there would be the cost of utilities and maintenance, which the city is already taking care of.  Ms. Castleberry indicated that her salary is already being paid by the college and that no other full-time staff would be allocated to this incubator.  She indicated that the rents would be collected and a possible percentage split would need to be agreed on with the City.  Chairman Thompson asked how many spaces are they envisioning and the length of time for a business to graduate.  Ms. Castleberry indicated that most businesses need 2-3 years and that there is space for approximately six businesses.  Commissioner Kaynor thought that a retail incubator in this location was a good fit.  
Ms. Castleberry shared her vision for the space.  It is around 3,000 square feet, long and narrow, with a 900 square foot second-floor mezzanine, which because of the staircase does not meet ADA requirements and therefore could not be used at this time.  She felt there should be some type of changing display in the bay windows and also a small lobby.  The individual businesses could rotate using the window space and creating their own displays.  

Commissioner Kaynor asked if this would need to be discussed with the College.  Dr. Shepard advised that Dr Pendergrass stated that is would need to be brought before the board for approval.  However, she felt that the college was in support of this project and would jump at this chance, but details regarding the funds and percentage for each party would still need to be finalized.

Commissioner Kaynor also asked about the cost to renovate to set up a coffee shop.  Ms. Castleberry stated that is would not be a full kitchen, but only a selling kitchen, that the food could be prepared elsewhere and sold in the coffee shop.
In regards to renovations, General Services Director Julie Baird stated that repair to the roof is scheduled to begin in the next 2-3 weeks.  The ceiling will also need to be repaired and any subdividing into selling spaces will also generate costs.  She mentioned that the skylights are being reworked and are trying to be salvaged.  She also felt that the proposed incubator was a good use of this building space, but that the City of Farmington, San Juan College and the MRA Commissioner will need to market this proposed business.
Chairman Thompson stated that she felt that the use of MRA funds for this venture would be for the greater good.  Commissioner Kaynor concurred and asked if any income could come back to the MRA funds.  Director Holton stated that the City Council would need to make this decision and even the funding of the $50,000 in MRA fund for the proposed renovations has to be approved by them.  Director Holton also reminded the Commission that this building was specifically donated to the MRA.  Commissioner Barbeau felt that any portion of the rent should come back to the MRA Fund.  Commissioner Polston asked what the ongoing cost could be and would utilizing the split funds cover that.  Ms. Castleberry stated that she did not think that this incubator would break even.  It might support its own cost, but incubators are not money making projects.  Chairman Thompson stated that the return on this venture will be the graduation and the re-locating of those new businesses within the MRA downtown area and the benefit to the community.  
Ms. Castleberry stated that statistics show that 50 percent of new businesses fail.  The same statistics show that with incubated businesses 87 percent succeed past the 3rd year in business.  The incubator would give new businesses a helping hand during the start-up process.  

Governmental Affairs Director Elizabeth Isenberg reminded the Commission that the Council voted against a proposed hair salon in that location and Director Holton added that when Council was asked if they wanted to sell this property, they said no.  Commissioner Polston agreed with the other commissioners that this is a worthy project, since there is no cost for the building other that utilities and perhaps there could be help from the lodger’s tax.  Chairman Thompson stated that the lodger’s tax already supports a large group of organizations and that this incubator should focus on making the business viable and learn during the start-up that there can be struggles.

Ms. Castleberry stated that all businesses would have the opportunity to apply for a space in the incubator, even existing businesses, because that incubator would be providing support for assistance to help new businesses understand what they need to accomplish to be successful.  Chairman Thompson restated that this is a good resource for the downtown.  Commissioner Barbeau stated that this incubator would also help the other downtown businesses.  Ms. Castleberry reminded the Commission that the key point is to get people into the downtown area.  
Ms. Isenberg stated that the incubator would also bring in seminars that are available to current businesses in the downtown area.  She felt that downtown businesses would use training at this location because it is near to their workplaces.  

Chairman Thompson asked about the utilities and if there was a way to estimate costs.  Ms. Isenberg stated that currently it is less that $200 per month, and the rent may cover the utilities cost.  Commissioner Barbeau asked what percentage of split the college was looking at.  Ms. Castleberry thought the college was looking at a 30/70 or a 50/50 split.  She felt a 50/50 split put the same amount of pressure on the partners to make sure the incubator succeeded.  She advised that Dr. Pendergrass stated that outside of the normal budget for Judy’s position that special items could come from the split agreement.  Ms. Castleberry felt the biggest extra cost would be marketing, in particular.  
Commissioner Kaynor made a motion to recommend proceeding forward with a partnership with the College for the Retail Incubator proposal and request the $50,000 in the MRA Funds needed for renovations.  Additionally the college would need to work out and present to the MRA Commission how much of a split on the utilities and rent this proposal would include.  Commissioner Barbeau seconded this motion and it passed unanimously by a 4-0 vote.

5. INTRODUCTION AND DISCUSSION OF PROPERTY LOCATED AT 402 W. ELM STREET.
Senior Planner Cynthia Lopez provided background information regarding this property.  She stated that the City was approached by a realtor for property located at 402 W. Elm Street, which is included in the agenda book on page 36.  This property includes a large building and the sale price has been reduced to $350,000.  Ms. Lopez accompanied the realtor to the location and has provided photos in the agenda.  This property was thought to be part of the old railroad station, but upon research, it was determined that it was used as an old freight station building.  
The property seems to have maintenance issues, with some leakage in the basement and the flat roof on a portion of the building is in bad shape.  Chairman Thompson asked how old the aerial photo because as Commissioner Kaynor pointed out there is now a day-care facility at Auburn.  Chairman Thompson asked if this property was currently on the market, and Ms. Lopez stated that she called the Realtor yesterday and he said the property was still on the market.  Commissioner Kaynor asked if there had been any environmental issues because of the train storage and usage.  Chairman Thompson stated that those usages had been closed before the offices were built.  Director Holton added that a tour of the property could be arranged for the Commission.
Commissioner Barbeau asked what the proposal for this property was.  Director Holton stated that there was some interest from a Councilor for the Commission to consider purchasing this property.  As long as the use remained as office use, only minor upgrades would be required by the building code.  However, if this location was changed to housing, Ms. Lopez added that because this is in the IND Industrial District, a zone change would be required, and also a lot consolidation plat.  Director Holton reminded the Commission that this information was provided for discussion and no action was required at this time.  
Commissioner Polston felt that this property is not really one that can fit in with a MRA catalyst project.  Ms. Lopez added that it could be reused as a retail center.  Director Holton stated that if the Commission chose to, this information could be revisited at a later date.
6a.
BUSINESS FROM THE FLOOR
There was no business from the floor
6b.
BUSINESS FROM THE CHAIR
There was no business from the Chairman
6c.
BUSINESS FROM THE MEMBERS
There was no business from the members

6d.
BUSINESS FROM STAFF

Director Holton informed the Commission that the request for funding of the Complete Street Traffic Study went before Council and was approved.  The request was to include a traffic study, and if funding allowed, construction plans.  Director Holton advised that Public Works Director Jeff Smaka stated that he felt the $25,000 may not cover the traffic study and the plans.  Commissioner Polston felt that the MRA Commission did not need to spend the money.  Chairman Thompson stated that in order to proceed with this project, that it is a step that must be taken.  Director Holton added that if the MRA Commission wants to do the project, then the traffic patterns need to be considered.  The goal is for the project to be successful.  Chairman Thompson added that at the last meeting it was identified that there is no in-house expertise to complete this study, and that the services of a consultant are needed.  
Commissioner Barbeau asked if certain language could be required in the proposal to ensure performance and accountability, including certain traffic study and complete street terminology.  Director Holton felt that was a good suggestion and it would be either be a Request for Proposal (RFP) or a Request For Qualification -Based Proposal (RFQP) 

Director Holton informed the Commission that the MPO has decided to do weekend traffic counts on Fridays, Saturdays and Sundays.  The New Mexico Department of Transportation (NMDOT) only requires counts to be performed on Tuesdays, Wednesdays and Thursdays, which staff feels does not show a true picture of the region’s traffic patterns.  
Director Holton provided dates available for a special meeting to meet with Dan Guimond in May and June.  She added that he is willing to fly in the day before and be available all day.  Commissioner Kaynor asked how much time would be needed for this meeting.  Director Holton felt that three hours would be sufficient for the initial discussion with Mr. Guimond. 

7.
ADJOURNMENT
The Metropolitan Redevelopment Agency Board of Commissioners meeting was adjourned at 5:23 pm.

________________________________
___________________________

Carletta Thompson, M.D., Chairman
Dee Dee Moore, Office Manager

